TO OUR SUBSCRIBERS

May we remind you that this issue, Vol.7 No.2, of our quarterly ENGLISH-TEACHING ABSTRACTS will be the

LAST ISSUE.

We trust you have already received and taken action on the leaflet we sent you about its quarterly successor LANGUAGE-TEACHING ABSTRACTS available from Cambridge University Press, 200 Euston Road, London N.W.1. price £1.0.0. p.a.

LIBRARIANS: please make a special note on this last issue.

English-Teaching Information Centre, State House, 63 High Holborn, London, W.C.1.

October 1967

Last Issue

with cumulated index to volumes 4—7

English-Teaching abstracts

A quarterly review of articles on linguistic studies and the teaching of English as a second language

From January, 1968, the <u>abstracts</u> will be enlarged and published as Language — Teaching Abstracts

The British Council • English-Teaching Information Centre • State House
63 High Holborn • London • W C1

CONTENTS

LANGUAGE								Page
History of Linguistics	***	***	110	5 ***	235	***		3
Linguistic Description	and A	nalysis	+++	43(4)	***	***	255	3
Phonetics and Phonolo	gy	0.44		660	***	***	1855	4
Acoustic Phonetics	***	***	***	0.00	***	***	***	5
Grammar		10.0		44.4	***		***	5
Translation and Interp	reting	4++	640	***	***	***		5
Machine Translation	100	***	999	8.4.0		***	360	6
ENGLISH LANGUAGE								
Phonetics and Phonol-	ogy	***	(++)	***	496	1000	32.22	6
Intonation and Stress	444	100	6000	***	***	***	+++	7
English Grammar	***	***	4.4.1	20.0	***	1999	(***	7
Scientific English	***		***	***	*(*,*	300	***	10
LANGUAGE LEARNING	AND	TEAC	HINO	3				
Research		***			111	444	44.0	11
Theory and Principles	10000	1.558	***		***	***	***	11
Tests and Examination	15	4.00	115	537			***	13
Teaching Methods	2000		***	200	100.0	19.515		14
Activity Methods	(4.4.4)	(444)	****	255	225	1000		14
Class Methods	0.00	400	4900	***	***	1000	411	15
Conversation	***	***	63.0	893	4.64	100	(2.00)	16
Intonation and Stress	1000	164	***	* 4 0	0.00	300	***	17
Remedial Teaching	***		***	4.00	***	***	***	17
Audio-Visual Aids	***	***		* 4.7	$(g, \bar{g}) \in \mathcal{G}$	1644	4 4 4	18
Programmed Instruction			0.84	43.4		0.00	19	
Grammar	***	***	***		***	***	111	19
Idiom and Usage			***	***	***		0.00	21
Writing	***	0.00	124	***	***	***	4.6.4	21
Composition				***		440		22
Teaching English to Sp	beaker:	s of Oth	ier La	nguages			***	22
Teaching English in Specific Regions				++=		***		23

CORRIGENDUM

Abstract 1234. Paragraph 4 should read: "Two-pulse rhythm does not appear in current surveys of English usuge because these are based mainly on conversation,"

OFFPRINTS: We regret that the English-Teaching Information Centre cannot undertake to obtain offprints, or to make photocopies of articles mentioned in these Abstracts. Neither can we distribute free copies of the relevant periodicals. Readers who require offprints are advised to write to the author, care of the periodical concerned, or to the Editor of that periodical. Addresses of periodicals can be obtained in any good reference library. Complete issues of periodicals should be ordered through a local bookseller in the usual way. In countries where there is a British Council library, the Librarian will be available to advise readers in these matters.

History of Linguistics

1276 RENSCH, K. H. Organismus—System—Struktur in der Sprachwissenschaft. Phonetica (Basle), 16, 2, 1967, 70-83.

Author's summary. The linguists of the nineteenth century considered language as a living organism. The only method of research that they and even the adversaries of this conception admitted as scientific, was the historical-genealogical one. Only later on when, under the influence of von der Gabelentz and Saussure, language was conceived as a system, the value of the synchronic-descriptive method was acknowledged and became the base of structural linguistics. The author describes the introduction of the terms "organism, system, structure" into linguistics and the effect they had upon the history of linguistics in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries.

Linguistic Description and Analysis

1277 HALLIDAY, M. A. K. Some notes on "deep" grammar, Journal of Linguistics (London), 2, 1, 1966, 57-67.

Representations involving the concepts of "class" and "sequence" may be said to be representations of surface structure. It has always been recognised that the concepts of class and sequence alone are inadequate for the representation of syntagmatic relations, although some form of linear notation has usually been involved. The ordering ascribed to structure may be thought of in dependency terms, or in constituency terms as an underlying sequence which does not necessarily correspond to syntagmatic sequence, or as a mere co-occurrence or absence of ordering. The components are functions, not sets of items. Two distinct types of representation must be recognised as relevant to the understanding of syntagmatic patterns. The structural representation specifies the environment both for sets of paradigmatic relations and for further networks of syntagmatic relations. The paradigmatic contrasts associated with a given, defined environment may be thought of as accounted for either in a single representation of "deep" grammar, in which are incorporated both syntagmatic and paradigmatic function, or in a separate form of statement, distinct from, but related via the specification of the environment to, the statement of syntagmatic relations. If paradigmatic relations are represented separately, this implies that the full grammatical description of a linguistic item should contain both a structural and a systemic component. Partial ordering is introduced if the grammar specifies not only relevant systems but also their interrelations with one another. A system network can be constructed in which each system, other than those simultaneous at a point of origin specified syntagmatically, is hierarchically ordered with respect to at least one other system. Presenting the systemic description of a linguistic item as the underlying grammatical representation of that item would seem to imply that its paradigmatic relation to other items of the language was in some way its more fundamental property. If the structural representation is not required to account for paradigmatic relations, the question of how "deep" it needs to be is determinable by reference to other considerations: it should give an adequate account of syntagmatic relations, and permit the explicit realisation of the systemic description in terms, ultimately, of a sequence of classes. [Examples.] Another relevant factor is the desire to incorporate into the grammar phonological realisations of grammatical features. If a representation in terms other than of constituent structure is adopted for the statement of paradigmatic relations, and is then made to

LANGUAGE

determine the constituent structure, then provided the structural description adequately handles the syntagmatic relations there is no need for everything to be accounted for at a constituent stage of representation. The crucial factor in the designation of any feature as present in the grammar would be its assignment to a place in the systemic network. To define the point of origin of a system network, it is also necessary to specify, in terms of the notion of rank, the syntagmatic environment. Rank defines an inner series of strata, or sub-strata, within the outer grammatical stratum, with each rank characterised by a different network of systems. Rank is neutral between system and structure. A pre-grammatical statement in which order is divorced from sequence could be thought of as a representation of the "deep" grammar. [Bibliography.]

1278 ZIERER, Ernesto. On the depth hypothesis. Lenguaje y Ciencias (Trujillo), 23, 1967, 1-10.

Yngve has proposed a model for language structure that takes into account psycholinguistic limitations in language use.

A model based on re-write rules is insufficient. It does not consider the complex system of interweaving relations between the levels involved in linguistic formulation since it is based on a mere substitution procedure within the formal level.

The functional patterns leading to linguistic utterance are greatly dependent on the gross organisation of the concept and the semantic directions present in the act preceding linguistic formulation. [The author discusses the model extensively.]

Yngve's depth hypothesis, however, provides a criterion by which we can describe the structure of a language and compare the structures of different languages. This allows for inquiry into psycholinguistic and sociolinguistic aspects involved in the syntactic behaviour of languages and asserts Yngve's hypothesis as an important contribution to the scientific study of language.

Phonetics and Phonology

1279 MALECOT, A. The effectiveness of intra-oral air-pressure-pulse parameters in distinguishing between stop cognutes. Phonetica (Basle), 14, 2, 1966, 64-81.

The author describes an investigation of the various air-pressure-pulse parameters involved in feedback, as far as pretonic intervocalic single American stops in nonsense syllables are concerned. He first gives details of an experiment to measure several parameters of the air-pressure-pulses, and then of an experiment to determine the subjects' sensitivity to externally generated air-pressure-pulses introduced into their mouths devoid of speech context. [Photographs, diagrams and tables are given.] Results showed that duration, and (still more) peak pressure and pressure impulse were all distinctive in characterizing the phonetic classes known as voicedvoiceless or lenis-fortis, and that the subjects were sensitive to differences in peak pressures and pressure impulses as small as those observed in real speech.

The author discusses the results and suggests future lines of investigation.

[Short bibliography.]

Acoustic Phonetics

1280 REDDY, D. R. Phoneme grouping for speech recognition. Journal of the Acoustical Society of America (Lancaster, Pennsylvania), 41, 5, 1967, 1295-1300.

Author's summary. A program for associating a given segment of speech with a phoneme group, such as a vowel-like segment, fricative-like segment, etc. is described. Some disadvantages of the presently accepted grouping of phonemes into stops, fricatives, vowels, etc. are discussed. Grouping of phonemes used by Sanskrit grammarians seems to be more appropriate for computer speech recognition. A grouping of phonemes into several nonmutually-exclusive sets that combine the concepts of the presently acceptable grouping and those of the Sanskrit grammarians is proposed. This grouping is more suitable in that it permits algorithmic definitions of vowel-like sounds, etc., in terms of easily obtainable acoustic parameters—namely, intensity and zero crossings. Some results obtained using the suggested algorithm are presented.

Grammar

1281 JOHNSON, Falk S. Grammars: a working classification. Elementary English (Milwaukee), 44, 4, 1967, 349-52.

This classification of grammar recognises three kinds:—intuitive, analytical and pedagogic. Before a child goes to school he has an intuitive knowledge of the grammar of his language. It is a set of reflexes enabling him to communicate with his associates and functions without the individual's awareness of technical nomenclature.

Analytical grammar, which includes traditional, structural and transformational, is the discovery and description of the nature of the language itself. It is not

a "natural" grammar, but a constructed one.

Pedagogic grammar cushions the impact of analytic upon intuitive grammar. It is designed for maximum teachability with a nomenclature simplified for easy learning. It seeks to utilise every intuition and gadget that will aid the student in learning analytical grammar and in overcoming ingrained reflexes of wrong speech.

Translation and Interpreting

1282 GRAVIER, Maurice. Peut-on former des traducteurs techniques? Babel (Avignon), 13, 2, 1967, 73-6.

Ideally a technical translator should be a specialist in the required field, either completely bilingual or having had his secondary education in one country and read for his degree or diploma in another country. The training of a technical translator poses severe problems but with patience and goodwill, the collaboration of universities, international organisations, and public and private industry, a reasonable solution could be found. Arts students entering the technical field can be taught to use their initiative, read widely in their new field, and time and experience will do the rest. Employers need to be educated to understand that translators are not robots.

Machine Translation

1283 SZANSER, A. J. Machine translation. Research at the National Physical Laboratory, Teddington. Incorporated Linguist (London), 5, 4, 1966, 102-9.

The aim of the research is to provide usable translations in a limited technical field for experts in that field.

The first stage is to obtain the equivalents in the target language of the sourcelanguage word units and attach to them all necessary grammatical information in a coded form. This stage may be divided into the text preparation processes and the dictionary look-up.

The two basic syntactic operations consist each in the integrating of one of the two most common word complexes, viz. the nominal group and the predicative group. These two procedures complete what has so far been implemented in the set of programmes ready to operate in conjunction with the magnetic-tape dictionary.

Once the nominal and predicative blocks have been determined, main syntactic procedures, operating on the whole sentence, are started. Subject-predicate pairs are chosen and division points between clauses sought. The next procedure is the coordinate group blocking programme, which must be carried out before the third main syntactic programme, that of verb government. This programme finds out the relationship between verbs and their noun complements. This helps to resolve grammatical ambiguities left over from previous procedures, prevents the irregular insertion of English prepositions, and helps to analyse the complete sentence in order to provide the basis for possible re-arrangement.

The choice of syntactic problems and the order in which they are tackled is approached pragmatically. The texts are translated, read, and commented on, and thus fresh problems are brought to light, e.g. the adverbial and the third-person-pronoun ambiguities. Complete resolution of ambiguity is not always possible.

Other syntactic procedures are in preparation [Examples].

Direct rendering from the source into the target language is possible and practical only at an elementary stage. Beyond that, it is more practical to separate the analysis and the synthesis stages in the respective languages. The analysis concerns only those features which show either morphological or transformational differences between the two languages.

Semantics is used to resolve both syntactic and semantic ambiguities.

The quality of machine translation is unlikely ever to equal that of human translation. It has a restricted use.

ENGLISH LANGUAGE

Phonetics and Phonology

1284 GERMER, Rudolf, Wesen und Wandlung der Received Pronunciation seit Jones. [What is Received Pronunciation and how has it changed since Jones?] Neusprachliche Mitteilungen (Berlin), 20, 1, 1967, 10-17.

Every teacher of English takes an interest in the phenomenon known as Received Pronunciation. The position of dialect in England is somewhat more precarious than in Austria and Germany where it is accepted as an independent form of speech not as a corrupt form of standard speech. It is difficult to define exactly what is meant by Received Pronunciation. It appears to be the speech inculcated by the

ENGLISH LANGUAGE

public schools and has great prestige in England, though it has been condemned by some as a slovenly and inharmonious form of speech. The phenomenon is linked with statistics from 1961 showing that seventy-six per cent of those occupying leading government positions in the country came from public schools. So long as this tradition continues, RP would continue to be a status symbol. As class distinctions fall RP might lose its value as a status symbol but it would most probably hold its own in a competitive society and be copied in various approximations by speakers of other forms of English. The author does not see any possibility of another form of English gaining ground. Modern communications and mass entertainment have already levelled our speech and diminished the influence of dialects. Present-day RP cannot be regarded as one entity, as it admits of a variety of types and styles of pronunciation from different speakers and in different situations. [Examples of the effects of particular styles of pronunciation are given with some examples of the changes underway in RP speech.]

If German schools are to continue to teach British pronunciation they must use RP. In the upper classes, students can be helped to discover for themselves the varying types and styles of speech and pronunciation and this exercise will help to sharpen the students' hearing which will in turn assist their own pronunciation.

Intonation and Stress

1285 RIVARA, R. Intonation et aspect emphatique en anglais. Langues Modernes (Paris), 61, 1, 1967, 35-7.

The "emphatic form" is an accepted term in the teaching of English, but one should speak of emphatic "accent" rather than "form". There are two types of tonic accent in English. One is truly "tonic" on a horizontal syllable, the other is combined with a rise or fall of the voice. There may be several simple tonic accents in a group but usually only one rise or fall of the voice which affects the whole group and may be called "nuclear stress". The meaning of a sentence depends on the position and nature of this nucleus. The "emphatic" or "nuclear" accent affects the meaning of the whole tonal group of which it is part, and takes the form of a melodic fall. It belongs with the auxiliary and, in the case of an affirmative sentence, a nuclear accent on the auxiliary gives the effect of a more categoric affirmation.

Because of its morphological poverty, the English verb is often represented by an auxiliary plus the verb itself—infinitive or participle. In modern English, the auxiliary "do" does not express insistence any more than it expresses interrogation. Its function is to serve as an indication of emphasis, that is the melodic fall. Any auxiliary bearing an emphatic accent might be called an emphatic auxiliary, whether it has another function or not.

One can also speak of the emphatic aspect in imperatives.

The mechanism of the emphatic aspect in questions is more difficult to describe. The auxiliary can take the nuclear accent and become the central word in the sentence, but may be accompanied by a rising and not a falling intonation.

English Grammar

1286 CRYSTAL, D. Specification and English tenses. Journal of Linguistics (London), 2, 1, 1966, 1-34.

There has been no general empirical study of the relationship between adverbials and verbs in English, though there have been sporadic theoretical statements. Any

R ENGLISH LANGUAGE

discussion of the "meanings" of English verb-forms must also envisage the temporal adverbial as falling within the category of non-omissible determiner. Many of the descriptive labels traditionally used are misleading. It is not a question of tense-form alone giving the relevant distinguishing indication of time, but of tense-form with or without adverbial specification, which gives unambiguous specification. Labels such as "future" or "habitual" should not be given to the verb form alone, but to the combination of the two forms, verb and adverbial. Confusing cross-relations between tenses and time can be handled more simply by incorporating the adverbial specification in the description of the verbal system from the beginning.

Three main types of position can be distinguished for temporal adverbials in relation to tenses, but this does not affect their basic classification. Many clauses in English are overtly connected with temporal adverbials. It is normal to have an

adverbial specifier as an explicit indicator of time in most situations.

[The author makes a notional classification of adverbials, plots the formal restrictions on co-occurrence with certain tense-forms, and then correlates adverbial classes with each of six tense-forms in turn, determines the range of verbal temporal

reference, and distinguishes the different "meanings" of tense-forms.]

Semantic classification with little or no reference to formal criteria leads to hyperdelicate debate about the limits of experience and related issues. The ability to account for the intuitively supported central difference between statements seen as facts regardless of time and those which specify a particular time ought to be built into one's description. Habituality is best regarded as the frequency with which an action is repeated, the emphasis being on specific instances; an adverbial specifier is needed. Combinations of tense-form plus adverbial specifier should be the basis of a temporal descriptive label, not just the former. Such combinations make one think more precisely about the distinctions within the usage of a tense.

The replacement of intuitive and sporadic incorporation of specification by a more systematic approach should result in greater realism and better grading in teaching the English verb. The frequency of obligatory co-occurrence suggests that the verb-adverbial relationship should be introduced early in a course. The great complexity of the present simple is an argument against introducing it first. An appreciation of the function of adverbial specification can help to foster greater awareness of sequences of tenseness. It is fairly normal to introduce a temporal adverbial in speech when switching to a new time-relationship. [Examples of the use of adverbial specification in composing graded exercises for foreigners.]

Attention can be more systematically focused on significant differences between

texts. There is also a use for the approach in translation.

1287 LONG, Ralph B. Imperative and subjunctive in contemporary English. American Speech (New York), 41, 3, 1966, 199-210.

Anyone interested in the grammatical structure of modern English can profitably examine what is currently being said about "mode". The best representatives of structural analysis of modern English have little to say. [Quotations are given from Fries. Hill, Joos and others.] Transformational treatments of what is traditionally called "mode" lack the quality of transformational expositions of general linguistic theory. Structuralists have been reluctant to recognise imperative and subjunctive modes in modern English, because there are no satisfactory distinct imperative and subjunctive forms. Neither structuralists nor transformationalists have described the uses to which particular verb forms are put. When an attempt is made, such terms as imperative and subjunctive become useful. It is possible to introduce new terms in place of the old ones, but the old ones are well established, not only in grammars of modern English but also in grammars of other languages.

ENGLISH LANGUAGE

[The author gives his own detailed analysis of the use of imperative and subjunctive. The account of the subjunctive is a summary of the author's argument in "The Sentence and Its Parts", Chicago, 1961.] He sees no distinct imperative "mode" in modern English, but uses the term for one of the main-clause patterns and the corresponding subordinate-clause pattern. The present subjunctives normally mark predications as objects of desire or urging, whereas past forms indicate unreality and improbability. The subjunctive is far from dead in contemporary English if syntax, rather than the internal forms of the verbs involved determines it. Not even the "skeleton" of a satisfactory grammar is present when what traditionalists continue to call the subjunctive is largely ignored.

1288 SALDANHA V. HORTA, Maria Leonor and Lisette Beatriz Graziani, Some problems of the "countables" and "uncountables" in English usage, Estudos Lingüísticos (São Paulo), 1, 2, 1966, 51-6.

English has number inflection for its nouns. The category of number is a two-term system in English. The signals it uses to distinguish its terms are both morphological and syntactical. There are exceptional words which make no morphological distinction and others which look plural but are put with a singuar verb. A syntactic distinction also occurs and this is sometimes the only indication of singularity or plurality of a particular noun. [Examples.] There are classes and sub-classes of nouns that pattern differently as regards number:—

Singular nouns without a plural form.

Plural nouns without a singular form.

Collective nouns.

Lexemes with only one form, for instance bread, may be said to be the uncountables of the English language.

English has words which belong to both "countables" and "uncountables" and in some cases a countable may be made an uncountable and vice-versa.

1289 SUZUKI, Tadao. Notes on the viewpoints of grammar. English Teachers' Magazine (Tokyo), 16, 3, 1967, 30-31.

The "conventional" assumption of the existence of absolute standards of grammatical accuracy is contrasted with the scientific point of view which affirms that usage is the basis of all correctness that there can be in a language, although correctness alone is not the ultimate ideal of a language. The scientific point of view does not conflict with the artistic view of good English. The scientific attitude faces a complex range of divergent practices. An accurate survey and description of the language practices of the various social or class dialects is needed to show what social connotations are likely to attach to particular usages. The obligation of the schools is to teach the "standard" language of the country—the set of language habits in which the most important affairs are carried on, the dialect of the socially acceptable in most of the communities.

1290 THORNE, J. P. English imperative sentences. Journal of Linguistics (London), 2, 1, 1966, 69-78.

Katz and Postal postulate the occurrence of an imperative morpheme in the underlying phrase-markers of imperative sentences. The idea that the second person pronoun enters into the structure of all imperative sentences in English has been

ENGLISH LANGUAGE 10

accepted by most grammarians since Bullokar. The notion "vocative" is essential to a correct understanding of the structure of imperative sentences. A distinction must be made between vocative elements which can be appended to complete sentences, and those which are associated with a major element in the sentence. In phrases like you John or you boys there are good reasons for taking John and boys as the head of the phrase. Vocative forms are obligatory in the subject of all imperative sentences, but are optional in other types of sentences. Both the full and the reduced forms of the vocative of the noun phrase can occur peripherally in a sentence, but not the vocative form of the definite or indefinite pronoun. Vocative forms occurring as a major element in the sentence are always full except that in imperatives the subject can be either the full or the reduced form. [The author gives a binary analysis of English personal pronouns.]

Only animate nouns have a vocative form. In phrases like you boy, you boys, cte. you is the vocative form of the definite article. Postal suggests that personal pronouns are subtypes of the definite article occurring before the proform one.

Scientific English

1291 EWER, J. R. and G. Latorre. Preparing an English course for students of science. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 221-9.

English is now the main international language of science. English-speaking experts are increasingly visiting the developing countries and more scholarships are available to English-speaking countries. This creates a need for instruction in the kind of English required by students of science.

At the University of Chile, a frequency analysis was made of a comprehensive sample, amounting to over three million words, of the English used by scientific

Frequency and range were the main criteria for the inclusion of items in teaching materials, though other considerations were also taken into account, e.g. the usefulness of words as describers and definers or as substitutes to avoid overrepetition. Some items were accepted because, though not frequent, they were essential.

The analysis revealed an unexpectedly great variety of style, the relatively high frequency of the past simple tense, a fairly high proportion of passives, the large number of structural words used, and the extent to which the basic language of science differed from that taught in the secondary school.

The material chosen was incorporated into twelve units, each consisting of a reading passage, a word-study section, a structure-study section, a discussion and criticism section, and teachers' notes.

It seems desirable to defer this English course to the second year, Pre-university and teacher training courses should be less "literary" in content. More use should be made of readings from unmodified originals in all registers. Insufficient provision is made for pupils in the senior years of the school to speak freely in English. The considerable differences which exist between one register of English and another show that even more specialised types of course are necessary.

LANGUAGE LEARNING AND TEACHING

Research

1292 KAVETSKY, Joseph. Tentative guidelines for research in language learning by Puerto Ricans in the Puerto Rican situation. Inter-Pret (Rio Pedras), 2, 2, 1967, 3-5.

Some of the lines for possible research at the English Learning Resources Institute, Puerto Rico during the coming year are:—

1. A "mental block" toward the learning of English present in Puerto Rico.

Methods of team teaching, enabling teachers to specialise in the field they know best, grammar, pronunciation, etc.

 Research into the roles of the Puerto Rican teacher and the native Englishspeaking teacher for the improvement of English-teaching in Spanish-speaking

areas

 The exploration of speaking readiness as opposed to insistence on imitation of the teacher which can produce resistance to learning the foreign language.

The transfer of the language of stereotyped situations in most learning material to true communication between the teacher and the world of these pupils.

6. The method by which the learner wishes to learn must be explored.

The giving of grades (concerning oneself with the individual's own progress rather than comparing him with the rest of the group).

1293 ORNSTEIN, Jacob and Robert Lado. Research in Foreign Language Teaching Methodology. IRAL (Heidelberg), 5, 1, 1967, 11-25.

The article reviews a selection of contemporary research particularly in the United States on foreign language teaching methodology. It indicates several noteworthy sources for research and documentation on current research. Several projects are outlined. The authors distinguish between two types of study—those which make a global comparison of two methods of teaching and those which concentrate on a clearly defined pedagogical question. These two types also apply to studies carried out to determine the proper role of language laboratories in teaching. The results of the comparative global studies are disappointing because of the large number of imponderables encountered. Strictly delineated research is more likely to produce definite results. Some methodological experiments in Russia, France and Germany are quoted to underline the real value of close co-operation between research workers on both sides of the Atlantic. In conclusion, the authors mention more than a dozen promising themes of research, waiting for concerted, inter-disciplinary attack, aided by the rich technological resources now available.

Theories and Principles of Language Study and Teaching

1294 BICKLEY, V. C. Theories of language and new approaches to language teaching in Britain. ELEC Bulletin (Kanda), 21, 1967, 6-13.

The main emphasis in twentieth century linguistic studies has been on speech. Dr. M. A. K. Halliday defined language as "conventionally patterned noise contextualised". Language therefore has a formal and a functional aspect. J. C. Catford treats language as a type of patterned human behaviour. There is social variation of language and the study of language as social behaviour is central to the work of British scholars. [Professor Randolph Quirk's present survey of English usage illustrates the point.] In Britain advances are also taking place in socio- or institutional linguistics, focussing on the relations between languages and the people

who use them. Investigations are proceeding into the effect of national language

policies on English.

A variety of "registers" of language has been classified showing how different types of language are selected for specific purposes or according to the audience being spoken to. The choice of register is wide in the mother tongue; it is even wider for someone using English as a second language. This has shaken earlier belief in advocating standard English grammar and lexis spoken with Received Pronunciation, and lead to the question of choice among varieties of English for language teaching purposes. Better descriptions of the different systems of English are now appearing and these are being used to improve teaching materials.

Caution has been shown towards selection and grading procedures based on "contrastive" studies, which imply the teacher's familiarity with the systems of his native language and are restricted to situations in which only the systems of one

variety of each language can be compared.

The most useful material will make situational teaching possible—in early stages this will be the classroom, later extended by aural and visual techniques. The modern approach to the teaching of English is illustrated in an appended bibliography of text-books and courses.

1295 COR, Laurence W. Humanizing language study. French Review (Baltimore), 40, 6, 1967, 817-22.

The wealth of new teaching materials and techniques may obscure students' needs. Speed can bring depersonalisation. Reliance on aural memory is no longer characteristic of our civilisation. Motivation is essential to language study as well as an understanding of the need for drills, mimicry and memorisation. The teacher must not only be an instructor but there must be true communication between student and teacher. Literature should play some role in language study, as the study of a language should educate in the larger sense, and not be regarded only as a practical means of communication.

1296 LEAROYD, F. G. The teaching of English as a second national language (2). Ghana Teachers' Journal (Accra), 53, 1, 1967, 17-28.

Attempts to improve the standard of English in schools and colleges involve:-

1. Teachers and teaching methods.

2. Textbooks, courses and audio-visual aids.

In Africa as elsewhere theoretical knowledge about languages has been better taught than practical skill in using them. Efforts to change this will have to be concentrated on the teacher training colleges particularly to improve the standard of spoken English.

In acquiring a command of English as a medium of instruction for other subjects, the university departments of linguistics could help by making available a detailed survey of the characteristics of English as contrasted with those of at least

the more widely used African languages.

The teacher is the focal point of any system of teaching and must be able to look critically at the textbooks he uses and be ready to correct blunders and supplement the books when they fail. Few textbook writers from a cultural background other than African, will know what will be immediately comprehensible to an African child.

Adequate drills and test exercises suitable for his own class will have to be produced by the teacher as space would not permit sufficient to be included in a text-book. Such exercises might be collected and reproduced by government assist-

ance when they had been tested over a few years.

Audio-visual aids need to be cheap, simple and easily replaceable. Mechanical aids need to be "tropicalized" models, and trained technicians must be available to maintain them. Spare parts and electricity must be readily available.

1297 VALETTE, Rebecca M. Evaluating the objectives in foreign language teaching, IRAL (Heidelberg), 4, 2, 1966, 131-9.

Modern foreign language teaching lays stress on comprehension and the power to speak the foreign language as well as to write it. This change of aim has brought about a change in tests and examinations aiming at objective evaluation. It is not, however, sufficient to test a student's knowledge of vocabulary, morphology and syntax; it is also necessary to test his skill in understanding, speaking, reading and writing the foreign language. The author examines various methods of evaluation specific to each of these fields and finally indicates some lines of research and future development.

Tests and Examinations

1298 KJELLMER, Göran. Measuring language proficiency is easy/difficult/ impossible. Moderna Språk (Sweden), 61, 1, 1967, 10-19.

We want to teach and measure both factual knowledge and language proficiency. Tests of factual knowledge are relatively easy to devise but in trying to measure proficiency we have to do with imponderables.

Ideally a language test should be objective, comprehensive and flexible, and easy to handle. Most tests fall short of one of these. The author advocates the multiple-choice test as fulfilling these conditions, though he recognises that it cannot evaluate pronunciation nor fluency of delivery.

Results of multiple-choice tests in Gothenburg University were compared with the results of a traditional translation, vocabulary and essay test and very little variation in results was noticed.

The number of questions set should be fairly large to allow for the effects of guessing. At university level, 150 questions per test seems adequate.

1299 PERREN, George. Testing ability in English as a second language: 2, Techniques. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 197-202.

Tests of reading comprehension measure ability to understand both language and content. Variations in performance may be caused by different grammatical and reading habits in various mother tongues. Several short passages, each with its own questions test more reliably and discriminate better than one long passage. Comprehension can be tested by completion techniques.

There is not necessarily a high correlation between speed of reading and comprehension. Special tests can test reading speed. [Example.] Multiple-choice questions can be used to test recognition of grammatical forms and vocabulary [Examples.]

Tests requiring free responses may be no more valid than multiple choice tests, which are more economical and can sample skills more widely in a limited time.

Visual material can be used as a basis for questions, but reliable scoring may be difficult. As a test, dictation is time-consuming and non-specific. Précis is potentially a valid test of general proficiency at a high level but objective scoring is difficult. Tests of translation presuppose advanced proficiency in two languages.

1300 ROEMING. Robert F. The predictability of language-learning results. Contact (Salzburg), 9, 1966, 2-10.

Facility of transfer of meaning should be the aim in learning and teaching language. This divides instruction into two facets:— 1. its relevance to the frame of reference of the student, 2. abstract rather than environmental orientation of the content of instruction, as most students are taught in groups, not as individuals.

Emphasis on meaning implies concentration on the learner, rather than on the teacher and his method. This emphasis is lacking in attempts to measure aptitude for foreign language learning. The Modern Language Aptitude Test is based upon linguistics which are descriptive of language but not language itself. There is also an implication in such tests, not entirely justified, that meaning, in certain areas of human experience is universally established. The author contends that aptitude to learn a second language cannot be defined and hence cannot be measured even in general categories. Yet it is evident that, except in extreme cases of physical or mental handicap, all human beings can receive and express some meaning through the spoken language and there are factors which determine the rate at which learning can progress. Transfer of meaning is best developed by motivation, and the potential skills of acquisition which aptitude tests attempt to evaluate, can only develop where there is motivation for language learning.

Teaching Methods

1301 GLADSTONE, J. R. An experiential approach to the teaching of English as a second language. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 229-34.

The English spoken in Canada is only part of Canadian culture. The non-English-speaking child has to be induced to identify himself with the new value system. At a school in Toronto the students are placed in situations which reflect the culture and their interests and are provided with the language with which to talk. Small communication groups develop communication systems that are functional in the new culture. All the subject-matter emanates from some community excursion. Staff and children eat together at round tables. The sequence is commitment, recognition of need, and then language learning. [Examples of this.] Six interest areas have been established. Teaching aids include polaroid cameras, a small tape-recorder, and a movie camera. The pictures are used to stimulate conversation and writing, and to illustrate readers. When the pupils are ready, they are given high-interest, low-vocabulary paperbacks. An intensified and standardised reading programme follows. Reading and writing are the least important aspects of the programme. Staff consultations are held twice weekly. Children are interviewed at intervals and tape-recorded. An objective audio-file is built up on every pupil.

Activity Methods

1302 PARRY, John. Making it real: 3. Lost and found. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 240-3.

We are so tied to the written forms of English that conversation is seldom taught. Written English itself becomes insensitive and inclegant without a basis in conversation. Spoken English takes place within a social situation. Acting a situation in the classroom is closer to reality than structure drills or reading aloud. It

involves organisation. Every child must be able to join in. [Examples of situation plays.] Situational exercises of this kind are not only for young children, and they can be adapted to drill many structures. To be realistic, they must use all the devices of conversational English. From the beginning short answers must be taught as well as long ones. The children must be given English which they can use in their daily lives in the classroom and outside.

1303 SAMARAJIWA, Carlton. Teaching English as a second language through a children's theatre group. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 244-6.

The experiment is concerned with enabling pupils to understand the emotional and

connotational meanings of structures learnt in the classroom.

The playlet is circulated among the schools in the neighbourhood in story form. It is performed first as dumb show and then with dialogue. The audience is induced to participate in the dialogue. [The author explains in some detail how the "Dog in the Manger" was presented to a second-year English class. A chorus of teacher-trainees assisted the pupils.] Careful preparation is necessary, and the stories must be graded to suit the age and level of the class.

Class Methods

1304 BROUGHTON, Geoffrey. For the young teacher—2. The teacher and his textbook. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 262-4.

Only the teacher of a particular class can know its needs. The textbook writer has no feedback from the learners. He is the expert on the English language and on course design. Usually he divides the course book into units, which have to be converted by the teacher into lessons. Often the teacher must supply extra exercise and drill material and visual aids. The textbook can rarely be as exciting and interesting as the real-life teaching situation. Teachers' handbooks should be studied. The textbook author's techniques can be built into situations and the design of exercises.

1305 FERNANDO, Chitra. The composition of exercises. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 246-50.

The teacher may have to compose his own exercises if those in the class text are insufficient or do not meet specific needs.

Exercises are not tests, and unless they are revision exercises they are either

"preventive" or remedial. They should contain plenty of repetition.

Substitution tables help with the mastery of form and order but do not help the learner to select a form or pattern to fit a relevant context. The exercise must present a range of contexts from which the learner selects those that demand certain forms. [Examples for by and with, a lot of, and many, and the present perfect.] The exercise-maker must keep the principle of contextualization in mind [Examples]. He must also remember to use vocabulary and content with which the student is familiar. An exercise is more effective if the items in it are presented as a related sequence. There must be only one possible answer for each item. An exercise should stimulate the student in the same way as a puzzle does,

1306 HORNBY, A. S. The incidental presentation of teaching items (2). English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 260-2.

Some items cannot easily be fitted into drills, but are more suitable for incidental presentation to the pupils. [The author gives examples of the use of would like, wish, and wish for to illustrate this point.]

1307 SCHMIDT-MACKEY, Ilonka. Repetition within context. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 235-40.

Repetition and contextualization are often contradictory. Dialogues rarely succeed in driving the point home. One solution to the problem of combining context with repetition is the "stretch" dialogue. This is an expansion of the core dialogue at a point where it is possible to get maximum repetition of the teaching point. Both the form and the context of this point may be varied. [The author describes the teaching procedure in detail.] Learners can construct their own dialogues at home; they can then be dramatised by the best learners.

This technique is most appropriate at the intermediate level.

1308 WEINTRAUB, Efraim. Teaching the slow-learning pupil in the vocational school. English Teaching Guidance (Tel Aviv), 9, 1967, 22-25.

Descriptions of individual pupils in a so-called slow-learners' class show a variety of problems behind the pupils' lack of achievement. English has been particularly difficult to teach to such a group. Conventional methods proved useless. The Direct Method was found inadequate and it was difficult to stimulate the pupils to read. The more graphic the approach the more easily could the pupil grasp an explanation and audio-visual methods were therefore the most effective. Interests were different from those of the more academic pupils and many stories and legends held no interest for the slow-learners.

As agro-mechanics was the vocational subject studied, it was decided to introduce the subject in English in a very simplified form with the present simple tense and a basic vocabulary of 150-200 words. The final aim of such a course is that the pupil will be able to utilise technical catalogues and instructions in English.

Conversation

1309 HARRINGTON, Clifford V. Preparing controlled conversations. ELEC Bulletin (Kanda), 20, 1967, 53-7.

Attempts at free conversation in the classroom often end in failure. The English Language Education Council has published in Tokyo a series of books on "Controlled Conversation" to overcome this difficulty. Students listen to a few paragraphs of spoken English and, after a brief explanation of difficult words and phrases, they hear the material again. Under the teacher's guidance the students ask each other questions and give answers on what they heard, or they can answer the teacher's questions. The teacher's control of the situation comes from the fact that all the students are working with the subject and the basic patterns he prescribes. The teacher should select topics which follow closely the interests of his students, drawing his material from a wide range of sources. [Detailed examples are given for the preparation of such a lesson.]

Intenation and Stress

1310 HALVERSON, John. Stress, pitch and juncture. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 210-17.

The teaching of "sentence intonation" is full of pitfalls. Teachers are apt to drill one pattern for a sentence excessively, and tend to discover fanciful connotations for variant patterns.

The aim of the oral method is not the teaching of correct oral utterances, but the instilling of linguistic habits. It is the method that is oral, not necessarily the

goal.

[Using material from Ceylon, the author re-examines the prosodic features of English in relation to the problems of teaching. He defines juncture, intonation and stress.] Whether junctures distinguish one utterance from another is not clear. There are at least four distinct pitches in English. No adequate notational system has come into general use. Pitch is phonemic. Many intonation contours are exchangeable in situations without misunderstanding. Expressive nuances of pitch are a luxury in the classroom. It is easy to invent differing nuances for the variants, but each variant, depending on the personality of the speaker, facial expressions, etc., can mean the same thing.

Juncture is of little significance for communication, and pitch is flexible, but violations of normal stress are distracting. A wrong stress phoneme does not necessarily imply misunderstanding, but if deviations are many there is delay.

Stress must be learnt word by word, but the two basic pitch patterns obey simple rules that depend on emphasis. In statements, commands, and questions with interrogatives, the rhetorically important words have a higher pitch, the rest of the words lower pitch. In yes-no questions without interrogatives, the first important word has a higher pitch, which is maintained to the end of the question.

Two misconceptions influence speakers of Ceylon English: the over-learned habit of concluding every sentence with a 231 contour, and ignorance of the fact

that in native English many words and phrases are expletives.

The rhetorical principle in speech practice is readily grasped, means something, and can be carried over to other contexts. The student is obliged to decide what the sentence and the whole passage mean.

Remedial Teaching

1311 TYRRELL, Leslie. Bridging the gap. Notes and Papers (Tel Aviv), 6, 1966, 13-22.

There is a big gap between the English mastered in the elementary school and what is necessary for life or for university study. At the bottom of the secondary school most pupils have an insufficient grasp of basic structures, classes are not homogeneous, pupils have lost interest in English, opportunities to use English are lacking, and too little time is available for English lessons.

Basic structures need to be revised, but without going over the same books and exercises again. [The author recommends several books, and defends the use of a

'key'.] "Spot checks" should be made of self-corrected work.

Programmed learning is most successful in remedial work, but as yet there are very few programmes for English as a foreign language. Teachers should form groups to study programme-writing techniques.

In non-homogeneous classes, learners may work through a programme at their

own speed. Programmes help to set the teacher free to deal with advanced or

backward pupils.

Group-work can be used to promote democratic attitudes as well as languagelearning. Advanced and backward pupils should be spread among the groups. [Suggestions for group activities.]

Homework needs to be differentiated to suit different learners.

Objectives and methods should be discussed with the pupils and explained. Reading material must be interesting to the learner. There should be a good

collection of supplementary readers [Recommendations.]

An "English Club" helps to create opportunities for using English enjoyably.
The programme should interest pupils at all levels. [Detailed suggestions.]

The introduction of English into other lessons should be considered.

1312 WARD, Molly. The teaching of language to Islands' children in New Zealand schools. Pacific Islands Education (Wellington), 46, 1967, 25-39,

The large numbers of Polynesian children in Wellington schools have forced careful consideration of remedial English language teaching. Apparent backwardness leads to low placing and segregation follows by circumstances rather than desire. Some additional Assistants have been appointed specially to help Polynesian and also Maori schoolchildren. A total lack of European cultural background prevents even apparently good readers from understanding and assimilating what they read. [A bibliography of useful background readers on New Zealand life and that of the rest of the world is given.]

Pronunciation practice and structure drills are also illustrated. Poetry (that is robust, repetitive verse) is a new experience for most of the children and they gain pleasure and satisfy their natural love of rhythm through it. [Illustrations of the type of poem used.] The poems provide a valuable means of introducing a tape-

recorder as an accepted tool in the classroom.

Audio-Visual Aids

1313 RICHARDSON, G. The visual element in audio-visual aids. Modern Languages (London), 47, 2, 1966, 76-9.

There are conflicting views about the role and importance of the visual in the teach-

ing of languages.

Pioneers of the direct method tended to exploit not the picture but the realia and used oral explanation in the target language to convey meaning. By 1950 (in Great Britain), pictures were much more commonly used in textbooks and readers to illustrate the meaning of concrete vocabulary and as a stimulus for free com-

In assessing the importance of the visual element in the modern audio-visual course, Richardson questions the validity of Guberina's assertion that all meaning can be made clear by pictures. He sees inconsistencies in Kamenew's statements (preface to the teacher's book to TAVOR aids, French audio-visual course, first series), pointing out that though pictures can convey ideas, they cannot always

convey the meaning of the accompanying text. Once explanations of meaning in the pupil's mother tongue are admitted, the picture is no longer a direct illustration of the structure to be learned. What makes modern audio-visual courses successful is that they are based on thoroughly prepared and graded linguistic material. Though the use of modern audio-visual equipment undoubtedly fascinates pupils, only a well-trained teacher can use these courses successfully.

Programmed Instruction

1314 LANDA, L. N. Psychological diagnostics as a pre-requisite for improving the adaptivity of teaching programmes. Programmed Learning News (London), 1, 1, 1967, 16-19.

In teaching complex skills where a direct connection between problems and solutions does not exist, it is necessary to know how a learner has produced the correct answer to a question and how he reasoned. Not all methods are equally efficient. It is necessary to lay down by what internal psychological processes the student should reach his solutions. This requires the advance building up of models which may be of algorithmic or non-algorithmic character. The main point in the programme's responses to answers and especially to errors is elimination of the psychological reason for error. This has, of course, already been considered in programming literature, but generally in connection with gaps in the learner's knowledge, which is important but insufficient. It is necessary to eliminate the shortcomings in the mechanisms of mental activity. A learner often fails to solve a problem not because he lacks the knowledge but because he does not know the methods of applying this knowledge. It is imperative that a teaching programme should be based on the diagnostics of psychological shortcomings. The algorithmisation of a psychological diagnostic process will make possible the solution of these individual problems. Teaching machines will be able to work in accordance with diagnostic programmes, taking into account not only gaps in a learner's knowledge, but also the faults in the mechanisms of his mental activity. This will make possible a considerable increase in the adaptivity and effectiveness of programmed learning.

1315 SPOLKSY, B. A psycholinguistic critique of programmed foreign language instruction. IRAL (Heidelberg), 4, 2, 1966, 119-27.

The best theoretical basis for programmed learning of foreign languages is the "behaviourist" theory of Skinner. It offers a simple, coherent and apparently convincing explanation of the facts of language. Nevertheless "operant behaviour" is not capable of explaining the most characteristic aspects of language manipulation as Chomsky has shown. With a teaching method based on operant behaviour, an imitation of speech behaviour can be created, but in order to understand what is meant by "knowing a language" one must also turn to transformational theory, the only one which is capable of taking into account the semantic, syntactic and creative aspects of language.

Grammar

1316 COORAY, Mahinda. The English passive voice. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 203-10.

Teachers in Ceylon still teach the passive by means of conversion exercises. This method gives practice only in transposing words or word groups. It is based on the view that the passive is a mere transposition of the active, and that active and

passive sentences are interchangeable: a misconception resulting from a too conceptual or mentalistic approach. The notion that the passive gives greater prominence to the object is acceptable only in certain instances. The passive construction stands in its own right, independently of the active, and depending for its use on the

Among active voice sentences which do not lend themselves to conversion into the passive are those which have relative clauses as the object of the verb and those which have an infinitive plus an adjunct as object. Among passive sentences which do not lend themselves to conversion into the active are those in which the passive

agent is not mentioned and those introduced by the generic pronoun it.

Context often decides the use of the passive, though some verbs are generally found in the passive. It conveys impersonality and is much used in newspaper reports, scientific writings, and descriptions of accepted practices. [All points are illustrated.]

1317 GIRARD, Denis. Les exercises structuraux; doctrine et practique. Langues Modernes (Paris), 61, 3, 1967, 312-25.

The term "theory" is preferred to "doctrine" of structural exercises. It is based upon:

The scientific notion of "structure".
 The purely linguistic applications of this notion.

3. The psychological principles (need to reduce the difficulties to small units, the formation of habits and reflexes, immediate reinforcement, etc.)

4. Pedagogical principles (moving from the simple to the complex, avoiding saturation, quantity and variety of the exercises, avoiding fatigue, etc.)

The use of structural exercises demands of the teacher an understanding of their theoretical bases and a long and patient training. It would be useless to look to

what is only pedagogical technique for the solution of all problems.

These exercises can make a very positive contribution to language classes at all levels, as experiments in language laboratories in the French universities have shown. They are only one of the elements of teaching but they are one of the most effective in the fixing of good linguistic habits. [Examples are given of different types of exercises, their place in the language class, and methods by which the teacher can build up his own exercises to suit his own classes.]

1318 GOMES DE MATOS, Francisco. Free sentence derivation drill. English Language Teacher (New York), 1, 1, 1967, 11-13.

The "creative aspect of language use" (Chomsky) is the most challenging task facing teachers. The Yazigi Institute of Languages in São Paulo has developed two types of drill for its own teaching purposes, sentence derivation drill and free sentence derivation drill. The first type involves derivation of two sentences from a single more complex one. The more logical method has proved to be the second where two

sentences are combined into a larger one.

The development of the student's ability to select from among a number of structural possibilities seems realistic. Teachers cannot minimise the importance of the complex process of language habit formation in second language teaching but Chomsky's statement that ordinary linguistic behaviour characteristically involves innovation, formation of new sentences and new patterns, should not be ignored. An example of free sentence derivation drill is given and the author hopes that his description will lead colleagues in other countries to try it.

1319 JACOBSON, Rudolfo. The role of deep structures in language teaching. Language Learning (Michigan), 16, 3 and 4, 1966, 153-60.

The learning of a number of apparently identical constructions in modern English can be simplified if the teaching is based upon a deep analysis of the grammatical principle involved. A number of transitive verb constructions may have identical surface structures but different deep structures. The learner cannot master the difficulties unless he is aware of the underlying differences. By limiting analysis to surface structures, one misses most of the underlying grammatical differences. Kernel sentences must be recognised and the actual teaching start from there. [The author gives various strings and transformations as examples. He claims to have tested his procedure with a group of foreign students at elementary level and to have obtained good results.] Fast and adequate learning can be achieved only if deep structures are properly recognised and pedagogical procedures are such that the learner can derive from them the rules which he must internalise. These rules will lead him from the kernel sentence to the acceptable occurrences of surface structure which he is expected to generate.

Idiom and Usage

1320 PARKINSON, Frank C. English idiom: the second language. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 217-21.

Idioms give considerable difficulty once an elementary stage has been passed. The teacher must realise fully the essential nature of this "new language". The meaning of an idiom differs from the normal meaning of its individual words. Idiom is not a colourful substitute for a more formal phrase but the normal way of expressing a wide range of feeling and judgment. There should be a regular fifteen-minute session devoted to learning idioms and using them in made-up sentences. Exercises involving the insertion of a pre-learned idiom in a suitable context are also useful. A first introduction to idioms is reinforced by later reading. A numerical grading can be given to indicate the level of formality at which an idiom can be used. Once a student has come to grips with idioms he feels a secret pride in being able to use them.

Writing

1321 BACHRACH, Shlomo. The early stages of writing. Journal of the Teachers of English in Ethiopia (Addis Ababa), 1, 1967, 12-14.

The teacher must first provide practice in straightforward copying. Sentences can also be copied, after oral work, from a substitution table, parts of which can be erased step by step. Blanks can be filled in sentences and then in paragraphs. Practice in organisation is obtained by sequencing sentences which are in the wrong order. Written practice in the agreement between subject and verb should be based on both sentences and paragraphs.

For more continuous writing, the teacher should present the content and ask comprehension questions orally. The class then suggests sentences, which the teacher writes on the board and the pupils copy. A more difficult exercise is to

expand notes.

Composition

1322 JARVIS, Richard. Elementary and intermediate English composition. Journal of the Teachers of English in Ethiopia (Addis Ababa), 2, 1967, 11-20.

"Composition" at elementary and intermediate level cannot mean a formal connected piece of prose on a set subject. The aim at a junior level is to reinforce oral work and practice structures already acquired. Written work is not a good way of teaching new structures and vocabulary, but it can fix structure and vocabulary, The approach to free composition must be a carefully graded and lengthy process.

- 1. Simple transcription should be continued till it is error free. [Variations on straightforward copying are suggested.]
- 2. Action chains-a series of actions is performed and after question and answer work a written account of the actions is made.
- Combination of a series of short sentences into more complex sentences.
- Written answers to questions on a picture producing a description of the picture. If a picture is not available the method may be used with a story.
- Reproducing stories with oral preparation progressively reduced.

The intention throughout is to minimise the possibility of error. Intensive oral preparation will continue to be necessary and writing should be done in class so that the teacher's help is available.

At the advanced stage a variety of subjects can be set and pupils can work in groups to prepare lists of sentences on the subject set which will be worked into a

composition individually. When work is returned the difficult structures should be drilled, individual help given with corrections, and passages with interesting details read out,

Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages

1323 SORENSEN, Knud, Understanding English: difficulties confronting Danes. Moderna Språk (Sweden), 60, 4, 1966, 388-93.

There is a tendency for the teacher of beginners to exaggerate the similarities between the two languages, and for the teacher of advanced students to overemphasize the dissimilarities.

Difficulties of understanding are concerned with sounds, grammar, and idiom,

Certain phonemic distinctions in English [examples given] are not obvious to and vocabulary. There is a psychological resistance to / / and / /. Stress and weak forms give Danes.

difficulty, especially in loan-words. Pitch intervals are greater in English. The grammar offers no particular difficulties to Danes; but phrasal verbs and

many idiomatic expressions offer difficulty.

In vocabulary, there is formal and semantic resemblance, but often not semantic identity, especially in "international" words. Some words can only be understood if the English cultural background is known.

Teaching English in Specific Regions

1324 KHARMA, Nayef. The teaching of English in Kuwait. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 253-60.

English has always been important to the inhabitants of Kuwait. [The author gives an historical sketch of the development of English teaching.] Until recently the books used over-emphasized the accumulation of vocabulary, introduced silent reading too soon and disregarded conversational fluency, now proving to be a strong stimulus to the mastery of the other language skills. In the absence of this stimulus students lost interest and tended to become bookish. Secondary school leavers had to waste time learning English abroad before taking their foreign university courses. A new course, based on the aural-oral approach, with emphasis on structure rather than vocabulary was recently adopted. Teacher-training courses in its use were held. The major problem concerns the quality and training of the teachers, Most of the teachers of English are non-Kuwaiti Arabs recruited from abroad. The majority are untrained in foreign-language teaching. Their standard of oral fluency is not high. There is an acute shortage of teachers of English. In-service training courses have proved to be insufficient, and training abroad is essential. A special section should be created at the teacher training Institute. English should be started earlier. The language laboratory is an aid to the mastery of certain language skills, and experiments in its use are being made. Intensive summer courses are necessary at present. Various other measures and aids have been adopted.

1325 NASR, Raja T. English teaching in the Middle East. A case of diversity; a need for co-ordination. English Language Teaching (London), 21, 3, 1967, 250-3.

[The author summarises the aims of the Centre for English Language Research and

Testing at the American University of Beirut.]

The standard of English in any one Middle Eastern country is determined by four factors: the administrative set-up, the teachers' qualifications in English and in teaching, the curriculum, and the extent to which foreign agencies contribute to teacher training and the teaching of English. Unnecessary duplication of effort should be avoided by co-operation. The Centre is working on a survey of needs, developing an M.A. programme, and preparing teaching materials.

AUTHOR INDEX TO VOLUME 7

Bachrach, Shlome, 1321
Baird Alexander, 1248
Barrutin, Richard, 1249
Bergquist, Sidney R., 1247
Bickley, V. C., 1294
Bineth, George, 1236
Bonar, Andrew G., 1267
Brutt Poulston, Christina, 1272
Brodda, Benny, 1225
Broughton, Geoffrey, 1304

Cole, L. R., 1268 Cooray, Mabinda, 1316 Cor, Laurence W., 1295 Crystal, David, 1286

Debyser, François, 1250 Dykstra, Gerald, 1272

Elliott, A. V. P., 1262 Ewer, J. R., 1291

Fernando, Chitra, 1305 Fillmore, Charles J., 1243 Forrest, Ronald, 1258 Fourquet, J., 1251 Fowler, Roger, 1239 François, Frédérie, 1252 Fried, Vilem, 1253

Germer, Rudolf, 1284 Girard, Denis, 1317 Gladstone, J. R., 1301 Gomes de Matos, Francisco, 1318 Gravier, Maurice, 1282 Graziani, Lisette Beatriz, 1288 Green, J. F., 1273 Greenberg, Joseph H., 1235 Gunter, Richard, 1241

Halliday, M. A. K., 1277 Hulverson, John, 1310 Hanna, Jean S., 1247 Hanna, Paul R., 1247 Harrington, Clifford V., 1309 Hodges, Richard E., 1247 Hornby, A. S., 1263, 1306

Jacobson, Rudolfo, 1319 Jarvis, Richard, 1322 Johnson, Falk S., 1281

Karlgren, Hans, 1225 Kavetsky, Joseph, 1292 Kharma, Nayef, 1324 Khlebnikova, I. B., 1224 Kiefer, Ferenc, 1223 Kirkwood, H. W., 1238 Kjellmer, Göran, 1298

Lado, Robert, 1293 Lagman, Efigenia Aurora D., 1275 Landa, L. N., 1314 Latorre, G., 1291 Learoyd, F. G., 1296 Long, Ralph B., 1287 Lufkin, J. M., 1237 Malécot, A., 1279 Marcus, Solomon, 1226 Morgan, D. Y., 1260

Nasr, Raja T., 1325 Nickel, Gerhard, 1270

Ockenden, Michael, 1271 Olmsted, D. L., 1232 Ornstein, Jacob, 1293

Parkinson, Franc C., 1320 Parry, John, 1302 Peretz, Triporah, 1261 Perren, George, 1257, 1299 Pohl, J., 1230 Powell, Arthur F., 1245

Rakityanskuya, Z. I., 1265 Reddy, D. R., 1280 Rensch, K. H., 1276 Richardson, G., 1313 Rivara, R., 1285 Rivers, Wilga M., 1259 Roeming, Robert F., 1300 Rogova, G. V., 1266 Rudorf, E. Hugh, 1247

Saldanha V. Horta, Maria Leonor, 1288 Samarajiwa, Carlton, 1303 Schap, Keith, 1274 Schmidt-Mackey, Ilonku, 1307 Schubiger, Marin, 1242 Seright, Orin Dale, 1244 Shillin, David, 1234 Sittler, Richard C., 1254 Slamu-Cazacu, Tatiana, 1233 Sorensen, Knud, 1323 Spalatin, Leonardo, 1240 Spolsky, B., 1315 Stati, Sorin, 1227 Strozier, Robert, 1228 Suzuki, Tadao, 1289 Szanser, A. J., 1283 Szulc, Aleksander, 1255

Thorne, J. P., 1290 Tyrrell, Leslie, 1311

Valette, Rebecca M., 1297 Verbeke, Ronald, 1256 Von Raffler Engel, Walburga, 1231

Warburton, J., 1269 Ward, Molly, 1312 Weintraub, Efraim, 1308 Wilson, Raymond, 1246 Wingard, Peter, 1264

Zahrocki, Ludwik, 1229 Zierer, Ernesto, 1278

CUMULATED SUBJECT INDEX TO VOLUMES 4-7

Acoustic phonetics, 596-8, 655-6, 708-9, 878, 1022, East Africa, 696, 859-60, 864, 1014 1078, 1121, 1280 Educational psychology, 975 Activity method, 847, 895, 950, 1201, 1260-1, 1302-3 Adult students, 785, 1282 Adrica, 921 East, 696, 859-60, 864, 1014 Southern 676, 680, 746, 867 West, 649, 760-2, 973, 1067 African English, 781
America, See United States of America
American English, 1135, 1191-2
Amhuric language, 1221 Amoy, 717 Asia, 747 Asin, 747

See also under specific countries

Audio-visual aids, 621-2, 645-6, 741, 809, 856, 901, 906, 956, 1051-2, 1105-6, 1150, 1206-8, 1313

Auditory phonetics, 817, 1080, 1259

Australia, 800, 903, 1111

Australian English, 780

Backward students, 1308 Beirut, 1325 Bilingual students, 841, 912-3, 1005, 1015 Bilingualism, 872-3, 927, 981-2, 1210, 1230-1, 1252 Bloomfield, Leonard, 1089, 1171 Brazil, 1066, 1068, 1070, 1220, 1318 Burmese language, 716

Canada, 1301 Canadian English, 610 Cantonese, 713 Caribbean, 975, 1030, 1109, 1218 Catalan language, 1015 Ceylon, 635, 679, 1217, 1310, 1316 Children, language development of, 812, 875, 911, 927-8, 1231 Chinese, 693, 713, 717 Chomsky, Noam, 601, 710, 732, 1075, 1089, 1123, 1170 Class methods. See Methodology of language teaching Communication, 766, 825 Composition, 861-2, 918-9, 967, 1162, 1209, 1272-4, Comprehension, 965-6, 1064, 1113, 1214, 1254, Comprehension, 863-6, 1664, 1115, 1214, 1214, 1259, 1259, 1259
Consonants, 548, 707, 937, 1035
Contrastive linguistics, 1025
Conversation, 847, 899, 959-60, 1000-2, 1309
Culture in language teaching, 1101 Cybernetics, 1091 Czech language, 776, 980 Czechoslovakia, 617-8, 636, 669, 748, 795, 801, 1016-8, 1052

Danish, 1323 Denmark, 797, 863 Developing countries, 1110 Dialect, 1086 English, 993, 1092, 1246, 1253, 1284 Drills, 753, 808, 840, 845, 852, 909, 1040

English language, 603-4, 719, 779, 813, 831, 1026-30, 1131-1133, 1284-5 comparative, 941-3, 994, 1068, 1070, 1087, 1098, grammar of, 608, 660-1, 724-7, 826-9, 938-40, 986-93, 1134, 1184-90, 1286-90 orthography, 609, 624, 804, 1247 See also Phonetics and Phonology English language in the world, 662, 830, 936, 1093, English language in the world, 662, 830, 936, 1093, 1135-6, 1191-2
English language teaching, 628-44, 648-9, 676-698, 750-9, 803-8, 840-55, 883, 887, 900, 911-16, 950-1, 953-5, 959-67, 998-1002, 1005-14, 1043-50, 1059-64, 1110-3, 1156-8, 1196-7, 1201-1204, 1211-4, 1259-64, 1272-4, 1296, 1301-10, 1320-2 in specific countries. See under country mother tongue, 742, 1131, 1175 to speukers of particular languages. See under language language See also Methodology of language teaching Programmed instruction Audio-visual aids Language laboratories English literature teaching, 644, 686, 762 English medium teaching, 749, 1256, 1291 Ethiopia, 631-2, 1258 Examinations. See Tests and Examinations

Faster reading, 642, 650, 859, 964, 1014, 1213 Films, 904, 1150, 1206 Finland, 1167 Formosa, 747 French language, 706-7, 1219 Fries, Charles C., 704

Games, 895, 1260 German language, 687, 706-7, 943 Germany, 1215 Ghana, 650, 681-2, 809, 865, 1296 Grammar.

frammar, comparative, 1098

English, 608, 660-1, 724-7, 826-9, 938-40, 986-94, 1131, 1271, 1277, 1286-90

linguistic theory of, 599-601, 700-1, 710-1, 772-4, 821-2, 880, 882, 929, 977, 1088-9, 1118, 1122-3, 1127, 1170, 1177, 1184-5, 1224, 1277, 1281

teaching of, 915, 962, 1009-13, 1062, 1070, 1112, 1133, 1157, 1166, 1185, 1190, 1270, 1281, 1316-9 See also Morphology and Syntax

Hakka, 717 Halle, Morris, 1123 Hindi, 718 Hong Kong, 765 Hungary, 802

Idiom and usage,
English, 1029, 1133, 1158, 1190, 1212, 1244, 1320
Immigrants, English for, 803, 903, 1111, 1209, 1312
India, 695, 698, 757, 956, 1136, 1146
India English, 714, 718, 728-9
Indonesia, 798-9, 974, 983
Information theory, 1091
Interference, bilingual, 1210
Intonation and stress, 818, 930, 932-5, 942-3
English, 1085, 1095, 1125-6, 1156, 1183, 1241-2
Iearning and teaching, 914, 1007-8, 1220, 1274, 1285, 1310 1285, 1310 Israel, 691, 1160, 1308, 1311 Italy, 745, 1072

Jamaica, 1218 Japan, 677, 743, 747, 1019, 1216 Japanese language, 715, 935 Java, 799

Kenya, 634, 749 Knwait, 1324

Lado, Robert, 1070 Language and politics, 1110 Language laboratories, 625, 647, 672-3, 740, 857, 901, 905, 910-11, 957-8, 1004, 1055-58, 1109, 1144, 1153-4, 1267-9 Language learning and teaching, in particular countries. See under country methodology. See Methodology of language teaching research into, 1142, 1292-3 theory and principles, 734-9, 786-9, 833-8, 883-8, 894, 944-7, 1031-3, 1099, 1100-1, 1137, 1140, 1193-8, 1248-55, 1294-7 to speakers of particular languages. See under language See also Psychology of language learning Lexicography, English, 832 Linguistic description and analysis, 723, 772-3, 822, 880, 1020, 1117-9, 1127, 1171-4, 1193, 880, 1020, 1 1225-9 1277-8

applied, 620, 668, 774, 786, 789 comparative and contrastive, 602, 1010, 1127 general theory of, 593-4, 599-601, 620, 699-705, 710-11, 768-9, 775, 789, 811, 823-4, 870-1, 882, 924-6, 980, 985, 1075, 1090, 1116, 1170 history of, 711, 789, 821, 869, 1115, 1120, 1170, 1195

statistical, 977-80, 1021, 1076-7, 1225-6 Literary stylistics, 1239

Literature. teaching of, 644, 686, 762, 893, 920-1, 1065 and linguistics, 1179

Machine translation, 658, 977, 1024, 1129, 1283 Malay language, 983 Marathi language, 969 Martinet, André, 1023 Meneken, H. L., 769, 1135

Methodology of language teaching, 617-9, 685, 690, 693, 695, 734-8, 759, 785, 806-7. 841-2, 845, 848-9, 851-3, 890, 950-2 961, 1003, 1031, 1039-40, 1042, 1059, 1102-3, 1141, 1145, 1155, 1259, 1301, 1317 activity method, 847, 895, 950, 1201, 1260-1, 1302-3 1302-3 class methods, 637-40, 643, 667-8, 670, 681, 684, 688-9, 691-2, 694, 739, 750-8, 805, 808, 840, 843, 846, 850, 854-5, 896-9, 953-5, 998-1002, 1018, 1043-51, 1143, 1146-7, 1201-3, 1262-4, 1304-8 at advanced levels, 641, 1038, 1041, 1308 in universities, 1033 See also Programmed Instruction and Audiovisual aids Middle East, 1325 Morphology, 723, 829, 938

National languages, 983 Navajo language, 1222 New Zealand, 1093, 1312 Nigeria, 633, 646, 678, Western, 1067 Nine, 759 Norway, 866, 1073

Orthography, 609, 624, 804, 859, 917, 963, 1247 Overseas students, 1209

Pacific Islands, 1114, 1162 Pakistan, 628-30 Palmer, Harold, 1216 Paralinguistics, 543, 1147, 1180 Peak course, 749 Persian language, 972 Philippines, 694, 747, 1275 Philosophy of language, 1116

Phonemics, English, 598, 876, 888, 931, 937, 1082-4, 1122-4, 1234, 1182, 1226 Phonetic transcription, 930, 1081, 1103 Phonetic transcription, 930, 1081, 1103
Phonetics and phonology, 542, 595, 653-4, 770, 815-6, 819-20, 879, 929, 1092-4, 1120, 1132, 1181, 1232, 1234, 1279
acoustic phonetics, 596-8, 655-6, 708-9, 878, 1022, 1078, 1121, 1280
auditory phonetics, 817, 1080, 1259

comparative phonetics, 544, 706-7, 814, 1068-9, 1086-7, 1236

1086-7, 1236
historic phonetics, 1235, 1251
phonology of English, 605-7, 659, 720-2, 978, 993, 1092-4, 1132, 1181, 1210, 1240, 1284-5, 1310
See also Consonants; Intonation and Stress; Physiology of Speech; Vowels Physiology of speech, 546, 771, 877, 1079
Poetry and linguistics, 659, 702
Poland, 661, 1166
Polish language, 994

Polish language, 994 Politics, 1110
Polynesia, 759, 1312
Portuguese, 1066, 1068, 1070, 1220
Prague School of Linguistics, 1194
Primary schoolchildren, 850, 1072 Programmed instruction and teaching machines, 623-7, 674-5, 741, 790-3, 907-8, 1054, 1108, 1151-2, 1265-6, 1311, 1314-5

Pronunciation, 692, 746, 764, 1006, 1155
English, 1034-5, 1061, 1165, 1211

Proper names, 1245
Psycholinguistics, 861, 874, 1278
Psychology, educational, 839, 949, 975
Ianguage development in children, 613, 616, 663, 730, 782, 812, 875, 911, 927-8, 1231-3, 1315

language learning, 611-5, 664-6, 671, 731-3, 736, 783-4, 889-90, 948-9, 982, 995-6, 1034-5, 1138-42, 1145, 1175-6, 1199, 1200, 1292,

1314 Puerto Rico, 1292

R. dio, 646, 1016
Reading, 616
improvement, 642, 650, 859, 964, 1014, 1213
teaching of, 916, 964, 1060, 1063, 1130, 1159-61
Regional varieties of English, 1030, 1135
Remedial teaching, 680, 1218, 1267, 1311-2
Research, 1292-3
Russia, 643, 669, 1159, 1164-5, 1208
Russian language, 941-2, 970
Rynkyn Islands, 747

Samoa, 868, 922
Sapir, Edward, 1089
Science, English for, 698, 788, 1168-9, 1291
Semantics, 592, 652, 700-1, 731, 767, 925-6, 976, 1173, 1223, 1243
Sierra Leone, 686
Sinhalese language, 777-8
Sleep learning, 1074
Sociology of language learning, 1256
Southern Africa, 680, 746, 867
Spanish language, 706-7, 971, 1015, 1071
Speech, teaching of, 835, 959-61
and written work, 1059
Spelling, 609, 624, 804, 859, 917, 963, 1247
Statistical linguistics, 977-80, 1226
Style, 823-4, 882, 980, 985
and linguistics, 1179
Stylistics, 699, 1239
Sudan, 1207
Sumatra, 799
Swabili language, 968, 1069
Sweden, 1168
Syllabus, 685
Synonyms, 1128
Syntax, 933-4, 984, 1023, 1119, 1178
English, 938-40, 987, 992, 994, 1027-8, 1096-7, 1134, 1186-9

Tagalog, 712
Taiwan, 747
Tamil language, 602, 777
Teacher training, 765, 810, 997, 1037, 1110-1, 1153, 1304
Teaching machines, 623, 625-6, 790-3, 907-8, 1108, 1314
See also Programmed instruction
Teaching methods. See Methodology of language teaching methods. See Methodology of language teaching Technical English. See Science, English for, Television, 809-10, 868, 906, 956, 1207-8
Tests and examinations educational, 975
language learning, 650-1, 760-4, 794, 810, 892-3, 949, 1143-4, 1257-8, 1297-1300
linguistic, 813
Textbooks, 855, 900, 1003, 1104, 1204, 1304
Thailand, 1169
Thai language, 717, 923
Transformational theory, 1089, 1184
Translation, 657, 787, 1025, 1036, 1090, 1167, 1237-8, 1282, machine, 658, 977, 1024, 1129, 1283
Turkey, 796
Turkish language, 979, 1236

U.S.S.R., 643, 669, 1159, 1164-5, 1208 Uganda, 642 Ukrainian language, 941 Ullman, Stephen, 1173 United States of America, 626, 637, 744, 834, 861, 1163

Visual aids, 902-4, 1053, 1107, 1148-9, 1205 Vocabulary studies, 881 English, 830-2, 1243-4, 1245 Vowels, 706, 1034, 1164

West Africa, 649, 760-2, 973 West Indies, 975, 1030, 1109, 1218 Wilkins, John, 1115 Word frequency counts, 775 Writing, 1130, 1321

Yugoslavia, 621

Zambia, 676 Zandvoort, R. W., 1189

Printed by THE EDEN PRESS, (R. J. Skinner Ltd.), London, E.C.4.